

THE MARTIN COUNTY

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
REGULAR MEETING

AUGUST 8, 2023
MINUTES

The Martin County Commissioners convened in regular session Tuesday, August 8, 2023 in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Commissioners present were President Paul R. George, Commissioner Aaron Summers, and Commissioner Cody Roush.  Also present were Attorney David Lett and Auditor Michelle Norris.
Meeting called to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 5:30 pm. 
The minutes from the regular meeting of July 25, 2023 were approved with a motion made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers with President George abstaining.  The motion passed.  
The Claims and Allowances were approved with the motion by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, the motion passed.
RE: HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT UPDATES

Highway Administrative Assistant, Theresa Ray, stated all the equipment is up and running.  There has been an employee who put in his resignation.  There are now two open positions in the department.  A citizen called in to inquire about bridge #44.  Attorney David Lett responded he is still in contact with the insurance company.  Attorney Lett has received an updated price from CLR.  

RE: EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT UPDATES


EMA Deputy Director Andy Ringwald stated Orange and Dubois Counties had a tornado on Monday and has not heard of much damage in Martin County.  There are some trees down in Lost River.  If there is damage Deputy Director Ringwald stated he needs to be made aware so he can get the report filed with the State.


President George asked if the EMA Department is working with the State on an outreach when an emergency happens where there will be better communication.  Deputy Director Ringwald stated they are working with the State on that, in fact, he submitted to the State when Loogootee had the lightning strike fire.
RE: AMBULANCE UPDATES AND PARAMEDIC CERTIFICATION


Ambulance Director, Jeramey Osborn, stated the State was at the Ambulance Service to do an inspection for paramedic certification.  Director Osborn stated he has received word that on August 9th the Service will be ALS (Advanced Life Support) certified.  There are one or two things the Service can not do yet just because the Service does not have the medications on hand.  As soon as those medications are received, they will be able to provide those services.  They are able to go ahead with services such as cardiac.

Director Osborn stated at the Council meeting the night before it was mentioned that there were ambulance employees who have resigned.  Director Osborn stated that is true, but as of right now the Service has the fullest staff they have had, so far.  There is one paramedic position open and Director Osborn is filling that position currently.  He is not sure at this time if he will continue to fill that position.  It is 36 hours per week.  There is not a problem with staffing in the Service.


Director Osborn asked the Commissioners to consider a chase vehicle for the Service.  Director Osborn stated he has found a vehicle he would like the Commissioners to consider.  The vehicle is a 2023 Hyundai Santa Fe with a purchase price of $38,020.25.  President George asked if the price was with a government discount.  Director Osborn stated he did not inquire about a government discount and he would look into that.  Director Osborn stated the Hyundais have the best warranty he could find for vehicles.  There is a 10 year/100,000-mile   warranty on the power train, a 5 year/60,000-mile bumper to bumper, and a three year/36,000-mile courtesy service with tire rotations and oil changes.

President George stated he would like Director Osborn to find out the best price we can get on it and try to move forward on it.  Director Osborn is currently driving his personal vehicle everywhere.  A situation where the chase vehicle would run is if the primary ambulance is already called out and the second ambulance team were a basic team and a paramedic is also needed on scene or if an additional paramedic were needed on a scene.  The chase vehicle would be driven by a paramedic who would meet the crew at the scene.  President George stated there have been vehicles purchased for other departments.  Director Osborn stated it will be making trips to Paoli and Bedford to meet with the medical director and to meet with the hospital liaison.  


Commissioner Summers stated he not against the chase vehicle, but he would like to wait and see where the Service is financially.  Commissioner Summers would like to pay mileage in the meantime.  Director Osborn asked how long he should wait.  He has 285,000 miles on his personal truck and can’t keep using it day to day.  He has given a year with his personal vehicle.  Commissioner Roush stated the options are to buy a vehicle or to use another department’s vehicle to which the Sheriff stated he did not have any vehicles currently not being used.  The Highway Department does not have any extra vehicles.  Discussion about purchasing a hybrid was discussed.  Director Osborn will also look into hybrid options.  President George asked Director Osborn to look for the best deal and best fit for the department and to come back to the Commissioners at the next meeting.  

RE: VETERANS SERVICES


VSO Volunteer, Kim Showalter, stated she had seen five veterans today and the department is quite busy.  There are several forms and a lot of research and work involved in what they do.  

RE: SHERIFF UPDATES


Sheriff Josh Greene stated at the last Commissioners meeting a contract was presented with the medical company QCC for dental coverage for the inmates.  The jail medical company is now providing dental services and now has a dentist on staff.   Sheriff Greene stated it is not even a contract, just QCC telling the County what the price is to see the inmates.  QCC will not see the inmates until the County acknowledges the price with the signed document.  Sheriff Greene stated there is currently no dental emergencies but there are a few inmates who need to see a dentist.  Sheriff Greene stated the rate is $250 per hour with a four-hour minimum.  There is a per day cap of $2,000 which would be an eight-hour day.  Depending on the procedures, it is an unlimited amount of people to be seen.  This is comparable to what they were paying before and should be a lot more reliable.  The dentist will come to the jail, there will be no cost for transporting the inmates.  There is still an option to see a local dentist if they can find one who will except people in handcuffs.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the memorandum of understanding between QCC and Martin County, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.
RTC is doing a good job with a computer repair in the jail.  Sheriff Greene stated there are 71 inmates with 30 of those being from Vigo County.  Sheriff Greene stated they are asking for more inmates but Vigo is not releasing any more right now.  

President George stated it was mentioned at the last meeting of closing Hoffman Road when 231 is closed next year.  Sheriff Greene stated that would be an option the Commissioners have.  President George stated he talked to Highway Superintendent Scott Seals today and that is an option that can be considered.  Attorney Lett stated there will be no run around at the site on 231 and the suggested route is all State Highways.  President George asked if 231 does not have enough traffic to have run around built then why is another interstate needed.  Attorney Lett stated he is getting a letter together in response to the notice.  

Attorney Lett stated there will also be an issue of people coming from the North and turning on Lumpkin Road.  President George stated he spoke with Superintendent Seals about that also and they will put a road closed sign on Lumpkin Road for local traffic only.  Taxpayer Mary Smith asked if the scope of the project was such that one lane could not be used.  President George stated there were concrete box culverts that need replaced and both lanes had to be done at the same time.  
Sheriff Greene stated they have talked to workers at the Highway 450 construction site and they are projecting work to be done there by the end of September.  President George was told by Superintendent Seals that the concrete on the bridge on 450 has been poured.    

Sheriff Greene stated the hillside is slipping behind the jail.  Sheriff Greene does not know if someone needs to look at it, but it has been getting worse.  He has put some fill dirt the department has on hand back there.  Sheriff Greene stated it is behind the three-bay barn.  There is no threat to the Jail itself, but the ground is continuing to slip and a big chunk of property will be lost at some point.  It is eroding the same as a river bank does.  The Commissioners stated they would like Superintendent Seals to look at the area.
Sheriff Greene stated there has been no word on the ordered F-150s and the Department has an F150 in the shop right now.  Sheriff Greene does not know when next year’s trucks will be built either.  The Commissioners asked if the trade in value given last year would still be upheld by the dealership.  Sheriff Greene responded he has not asked the dealership recently if the trade in value given last summer would be honored.  One of the trucks which was to be traded in had 45,000 miles last year has over 80,000 now.  The dealership would be the one to take that loss, not Ford Motor Company.  Sheriff Greene recommended the Commissioners may want to consider looking at a different manufacturer.  Commissioner Roush asked if all the brands offered government discounts.  Sheriff Greene responded last time he checked the big three offered discounts and Toyota was the only one who did not offer a discount.  The Commissioners stated the Sheriff can call another dealership.  
Sheriff Greene stated recently there has been sheriff’s departments in the upper part of the State receiving public information requests.  Sheriff Greene asked the Commissioners how to handle those requests.  He gets those requests through calls and emails.  Attorney Lett stated there is a policy and form already in place for those requests.  Auditor Michelle Norris will provide the Sheriff with those documents.
RE: TELEPHONE LINE CUT


Taxpayer Mary Smith came before the Commissioners to discuss a telephone line which was cut by the Highway Department while repairing a sewer going to Butler Bridge Road to Quackenbush Spring Road.  The line was cut two weeks ago.  The Smiths were not notified by the County when the line was cut.  Ms. Smith stated she was able to speak with Superintendent Seals a few days after the line was cut and was told when a line is cut residents nor the phone company is notified.  Highway Administrative Assistant Theresa Ray stated she and Superintendent Seals have tried to call Frontier and Frontier will not let them put in a case because they do not have an account.   Ms. Ray stated the reason the line was cut was because the lines were marked completely wrong.  Ms. Smith stated because of the cut wire she does not have a land line and where she lives there is no cell phone coverage.  She must drive ten miles to get cell phone coverage.  There is a 93-year-old at the end of the road with no means of communication.  Ms. Smith called Frontier again today and was told because of the way the line has been cut that there is going to have to be an engineer to come out and look at the line.  Ms. Smith stated she knows there is nothing the Commissioners can do, but she has had no means of communication to reach the Highway Department besides attending a meeting.
RE: ATTORNEY UPDATES


Attorney Lett stated at the request of the Auditor’s office he has prepared an ordinance regarding real estate transaction fees handled by the Auditor’s office and to require the parcel number be included on the deeds and any other documents involving real estate.  There are often deeds made which convey more than one tract or parcel of real estate and previously that was one $10 fee per each deed.  Legislature has amended that statute to require that it is $10 per parcel.  Attorney Lett stated he has also included an ordinance for the Recorder’s fees for documentation, which have not changed.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the ordinances to establish the real estate transfer fee, to establish the fee schedule for the Recorder’s office, and to require the tax id number on real estate transactions, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.

Attorney Lett stated the Commissioners and Alliance Executive Director Jessica Potts have been discussing the shelter house at Hindostan.  There is a cooperative agreement presented by the Department of Natural Resources but Executive Director Potts is still working on details of the agreement.

RE: AUDITOR UPDATES


Auditor Norris stated she has received a quote from Matrix for a renewal of support from Dell for the server supporting the Auditor, Treasurer, Recorder, and Assessor’s offices.  The yearly renewal is due on September 22 in the amount of $726.16.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the maintenance fee for the server support renewal in the amount of $726.16 with Matrix for Dell, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.


Auditor Norris stated Matt Stechly from Core is still working with the company who installed the trim around the windows in the Courthouse.  The owner of the company came in late last week to inspect the windows in the Treasurer and Clerk’s offices and stated he would be back next week with additional supplies for repair of the cracks around the windows.

With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 6:03 pm with a motion made by Commissioner Summers and seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  The next Commissioner meeting will be held Tuesday, August 22, 2023 @ 6:20 pm.
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